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Northeastern Region NMRA 
Board of Directors Meeting 

Tuesday, March 8, 2016 
 
 

1. President John Doehring called the meeting to order at 7:44 pm. 

 
¢Ƙƛǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ŎƻƴŘǳŎǘŜŘ ǳǎƛƴƎ άDƻ¢ƻaŜŜǘƛƴƎέ ǎƻŦǘǿŀǊŜ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŜǘ ŀƴŘ 
telephone.  
 
Present at the meeting were President John Doehring and Directors Kevin Katta, Bill 
Brown, Robert Dennis and James Van Bokkelen.  Directors Steve McMullin and Steve 
Erickson were excused from the meeting.  NER Treasurer Peter McKenney, NER 
Secretary Chip Faulter, NER Convention Chair David Insley, NER Convention Treasurer 
Roger Oliver, The Coupler Editor Jeff Paston and NER Webmaster Bill Poor were also in 
attendance.  A quorum being present, the meeting could proceed.  Photo Contest Chair 
William Barry joined the meeting later. 

 

2. President Doehring stated that the agenda would be as previously e-mailed to the BOD.  
President Doehring called for any proposed changes to the agenda.  There were none.  The 
agenda is included in these minutes as Attachment (1). 

 
3.  President Doehring called for the standard reports.   

a. tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
President Doehring asked that the BOD perform one vote at the end of all of the reports to 
accept them as a block.  The BOD agreed with this approach. 
 
President Doehring reviewed the action items he took responsibility for at the 1/5/16 BOD 
meeting.  These items are summarized below: 
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President Doehring took a personal action item to call for all reports in advance of the 
BOD meeting. 
Delegated to Secretary Faulter.  In the future Secretary Faulter will send out a proposed 
agenda (based upon a standard template), and call for committee and director reports two 
weeks before each meeting, with an expectation that these reports will be submitted one 
week in advance of the meeting. 

President Doehring took responsibility to review the NMRA roster for the NER to verify 
that all of the NER Directors are NMRA members and provide the information back to HQ. 
This project has been completed for 2016.  As of the beginning of March, all NER divisions 
are in compliance with the requirement. 

President Doehring took responsibility to contact the three division superintendents under 
the cognizance of the MA Area Director and solicit candidates to fill that appointment 
vacated by the passing of Gerald Abegg. 
President Doehring did connect with both the HUB and Little Rhody Division 
Superintendents.  Barbara Hoblit of the HUB Division was suggested to fill the position and is 
tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ 5ƻŜƘǊƛƴƎΩǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ŀǇǇƻƛƴǘƳŜƴǘΦ  5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ 5Ŝƴƴƛǎ ƳƻǾŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ 
tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ 5ƻŜƘǊƛƴƎΩǎ ŀǇǇƻƛƴǘƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ .ŀǊōŀǊŀ Iƻōƭƛǘ to fill the remainder of deceased 
5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ !ōŜƎƎΩǎ ǘŜǊƳ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ a! !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘor be approved by the BOD.  The motion was 
seconded by Director VanBokkelen and passed by unanimous vote. 

President Doehring assumed responsibility to work with Editor Paston and Webmaster 
Poor to insure the next release of The Coupler was on time, got posted to the NER website 
and that there was an e-mail blast to all NER members alerting them to the fact that The 
Coupler had been posted. 
Editor Paston reports that the schedule for future issues is returning to normal.  Webmaster 
Poor reports that posting The Coupler is straightforward and only takes a short amount of 
ǘƛƳŜΦ  tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ 5ƻŜƘǊƛƴƎ ŀŎƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜŘ ƘŜ ƴŜŜŘǎ ǘƻ άƎŜǘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻƻǾŜέ ƻŦ ǎŜƴŘƛƴƎ Ŝ-mail 
ōƭŀǎǘǎ ǳǎƛƴƎ ά/ƻƴǎǘŀƴǘ /ƻƴǘŀŎǘΦέ 

President Doehring took responsibility to develop a proposal for procuring a 
άDƻ¢ƻaŜŜǘƛƴƎέ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘ and bring it to the NER BOD at the next meeting for approval. 
President Doehring recommended that the NER purchase this account for use at the Region 
(BOD and committees) level and in our Divisions.  Treasurer McKenney suggested that this 
expenditure become a yearly budget item and took responsibility to include it in the annual 
budget.  The responsibility for procurement of the account and administration was not 
addressed however and should be revisited at the next BOD meeting. 
 

b.  {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
The meeting minutes for the 1/5/16 NER BOD meeting were sent to meeting participants 
shortly after the meeting for review and comment.  Several comments were incorporated 
and a final draft posted on the NER website in mid-January.  There were no further 
comments suggested at this meeting. 
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c. TreasurerΩǎ Report  
Treasurer McKenney had previously provided his Interim Report to the NER BOD and 
Officers via e-mail.  Treasurer McKenney summarized the report and it is included in these 
minutes as Attachment (2). 

d. Office Manager Report 
No report was provided. 

e. NER Convention Chair Report 
NER Convention Chair Insley submitted his report to the BOD via e-mail in advance of the 
meeting and it is included in these minutes as Attachment (3).  Chair Insley summarized that 
everything is on-track for the convention in Albany this fall.  This will also be the first time 
that the NER uses on-line registration with Pay-Pal as the payment method.  The BOD of the 
Little Rhody Division has voted to move forward with planning a 2017 convention most 
probably to be located around Newport, RI.  Planning is also underway for a convention in 
the Garden State Division in 2018.  President Doehring again appealed to Director Katta for 
a convention in the NYC/LI area in 2019.  NER Convention Treasurer Oliver summarized his 
proposal on the cost of the registration fee.  After some discussion, the BOD agreed that $40 
for early registration and $45 for regular registration would be fees that would be used for 
this convention. 

f. Achievement Program Report 
 AP Chair Brown provided his report to the BOD in advance of the meeting via e-mail, and it 
is included in these minutes as Attachment (4).  AP Chair Brown noted that AP certificate 
winners from both this year and last year will be recognized during the banquet at this 
ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ŎƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴΦ 

g. ²ŜōƳŀǎǘŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Webmaster Poor reported that the NER and several of the Division websites that were 
located on the same host (Host Monster) had been hacked by some automated malware 
which he believed originated in Romania and China.  The access appeared to come through 
open source software dating back to 2011.  The host detected these problems and shut the 
websites down.  Webmaster Poor was able to restore access to the websites after installing 
SiteLock which provides malware filtering and monitoring, and performing a significant 
amount of clean-up.  Some password clean-up still needs to be accomplished.  Webmaster 
Poor requested a list of Division webmasters and their back-ups.  (Secretary Faulter 
provided Webmaster Poor with a list of those known division webmasters after the 
meeting). 

h. ¢ƘŜ /ƻǳǇƭŜǊ 9ŘƛǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
The Coupler Editor Paston provided a written report via e-mail to the BOD in advance of the 
meeting and that report is included in these minutes as Attachment (5).  Summarizing that 
ǊŜǇƻǊǘΣ 9ŘƛǘƻǊ tŀǎǘƻƴ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ¢ƘŜ /ƻǳǇƭŜǊ ƛǎ άƎŜǘǘƛƴƎ ōŀŎƪ ƻƴ ǘǊŀŎƪέ όƴƻ Ǉǳƴ ƛƴǘŜƴŘŜŘύ 
with lots of folks to thank for the help.  The deadline for the next issue is March 7 with 
March 13 being the absolute deadline for the NER Convention registration form. 
 
There was considerable discussion in regard to improving the quality of the hardcopy 
version of The Coupler, limiting access of the on-line version to members only and 
potentially increasing the cost of the hardcopy subscription.  President Doehring took 
responsibility to meet with Editor Paston off-line and develop a proposal to be presented to 
the BOD at the next BOD meeting to address the following: 
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i. Cost of printing for improved color hardcopy version, especially if reduced 
from current B&W cost 

ii. Can the NER restrict access to on-line version? 
iii. ¢ŀƭƪ ǘƻ baw! Iv ǘƻ ŘŜǘŜǊƳƛƴŜ ƛŦ ǘƘŜ b9w Ŏŀƴ ŎƘŀǊƎŜ άŜȄǘǊŀέ ŦƻǊ ƻƴ-line 

access 

 
Editor Paston also inquired about including BOD phone numbers, home addresses and e-
mail addresses in The Coupler.  President Doehring directed Editor Paston to only include 
the e-mail address and to remove the home address.  It will be up to the individual  Director 
or Officer to contact Editor Paston if they also want their phone number deleted. 

i. Strategic Planning Committee Report 
Strategic Planning committee chair Erickson submitted a Strategic Planning committee 
report to the NER BOD in advance of the meeting via e-mail.  This report is included in these 
minutes as Attachment (6).  As Chair Erickson could not attend the meeting, President 
Doehring summarized that Chair Erickson was developing the outline for the plan.  The 
ultimate plan would include a mission statement, a vision statement, strategic objectives 
and action plans to achieve those objectives.  The Strategic Planning Committee is in need of 
volunteers to staff the committee.  Anyone interested in this opportunity should contact 
Chair Erickson or any NER BOD member or officer. 

j. Nominating Committee Report 
No report was provided in advance for the Nominating Committee.  President Doehring 
stated that Tom Wortmann is the Nominating Committee Chair, and the By-Laws are pretty 
specific in regard to what the Nominating Committee is responsible for.  President Doehring 
took responsibility to follow-up with Chair Wortmann on the status of the nominating 
Committee.  Director Dennis stated that Chair Wortmann is asking for a volunteer from 
each Area to participate on the Nominating Committee per our By-Laws. 

k. Long Island/NYC !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Director Katta reported that there is an upcoming Island Ops weekend.  The information for 
that event may be found on the Sunrise Trail Division website.  Director Katta inquired about 
Division Superintendents/Presidents receiving AP Official Certificate credit for their time as a 
Division Superintendent/President.  President Doehring and AP Chair Brown clarified that in 
some Regions, the Division Superintendents/Presidents are also Region BOD members by 
ǘƘŜ ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŀǘ wŜƎƛƻƴΩǎ ƭŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇ ǘŜŀƳΦ  Lƴ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƛǘǳŀǘƛƻn, the Division 
Superintendent/President would receive AP Official Certificate credit.  The NER does not 
have that leadership structure so unless you are an NER Area Director as well as a Division 
Superintendent/President (like James Van Bokkelen who is the Northern New England Area 
Director and the Hub Division President), a division Superintendent/President will NOT 
receive AP credit for the Official Certificate for their time spent in office as a Division 
Superintendent/President.  It was noted that the leadership structure of the NER may be re-
visited as an objective of the NER Strategic Planning Committee. 

l. New York State !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Director Brown provided an advance report via e-mail to the NER BOD.  This report is 
included below as provided: 
άThere are two active divisions within this realm of responsibility since the Hudson Valley 
Division continues to be virtually inactive. There is an extensive set of reports for The 
Hudson Berkshire Division received by all elsewhere within the last few days dealing with 
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their convention planning...so I will not repeat these and only report on a few issues. I am 
working as AP chair with Irwin Nathanson and Artie Krass to coordinate an AP presentation 
by me to their division during May. The H-B Division's Form 19 newsletter continues to be a 
stellar example for others within the region, highlighting the very active exploits of this 
Division. 
 
The other very active division is the Central New Your Division. Two highlights: the Division 
is actively planning their third annual "Ops 'til You Drop Weekend" set for April 16 and 17. 
Operators from all over the Northeastern US will converge on Syracuse/Utica for this 
popular event. In addition The CNY Division just elected a new set of officers with Robert 
Verkyl and Roger Beiswenger taking over as Superintendent and Assistant. Mr. Verkyl 
recently presided over his first meeting in which the division voted to amend the bylaws to 
be in full compliance with the NMRA membership policies.ò 

m. bŜǿ WŜǊǎŜȅ !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Director Dennis submitted a report in advance of the meeting via e-mail to the NER BOD.  
That report is included below as provided: 
 
άThe New Jersey Division Board of Directors is scheduled to meet March 19th and the major 
agenda topic is the NER convention that will be hosted by the GSD in 2018. 
 
Membership received a boost in January as we were able to get over 10 people to sign on 
the dotted line at the Springfield show.   (It should be noted that President Doehring 
recognized Director Dennis for manning the NER booth at the Springfield Show for many 
ƘƻǳǊǎ ΧΦ ¢Ƙŀƴƪ ȅƻǳ .ƻōΗύ 
 
This past weekend (Feb 27/28) the NER web site became corrupted and as a result all the 
files had to be wiped clean (folders remained).  This action was taken without notice to the 
5ƛǾƛǎƛƻƴΩǎ ²Ŝō aŀǎǘŜǊΦ  !ǎ ŀ ŎƻƴǎŜǉǳŜƴŎŜΣ ǊŜŎƻƴǎǘƛǘǳǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƛƭŜǎ ǘƻƻƪ ǘƘŜ D{5 ŀ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ 
over 1 hour.  Again, a courtesy call would have been appreciated.έ 

n. CT/RI !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Director Erickson was excused from the meeting but submitted a report in advance of the 
meeting via e-mail to the NER BOD.  That report is included below as provided: 
  
ά.oth Nutmeg and Little Rhody have had several meetings over the past few months.  I 
attended the February Nutmeg Division meeting and presented a clinic. Little Rhody 
continues to have monthly meetings, the most recent of which was last Saturday.  At that 
time the BOD of LRD heard from Dave Insley about the regional convention bid for 2017 and 
the board voted to proceed with the bid.  The convention committee is currently soliciting 
bids from local hotels in the Newport, RI area.έ 

o. a! !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
As Barbara Hoblit was just appointed, there was no report from her.  However, Director Van 
Bokkelen provided a short summary of Hub Division activities in the Northern New England 
!ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΦ 

p. bƻǊǘƘŜǊƴ bŜǿ 9ƴƎƭŀƴŘ !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Director Van Bokkelen submitted a report in advance of the meeting via e-mail to the NER 
BOD.  That report is included below as provided: 
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ά{ŜŀŎƻŀǎǘ 5ƛǾƛǎƛƻƴ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΥ 
The Seacoast Division has not had a meeting since our last NER BOD meeting.  Work 
continues towards this September's National Narrow Gauge Convention in Augusta.  I have 
not yet managed to find out about a Green Mountain Division meeting in time to attend it. 
 
Hub Division report: 
A Hub member has offered to take up the late Gerald Abegg's seat on the NER BoD.  We are 
in the final stages of preparation for our Spring Training event on April 3 in Waltham, MA.  
The Hub Module Group will be attending Port City Rails in Saint John NB on May 19-21.  The 
Hub Module Group will not be traveling as a group to the 2016 National Convention in 
Indianapolis, IN, though some members may bring modules for the MCR Div. 4/5 layout.έ 

q. /ŀƴŀŘŀ !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Director McMullin was excused from the meeting but submitted a report in advance of the 
meeting via e-mail to the NER BOD.  That report is included below as provided: 

 
άI can report that the plans for the Saint John convention (May 19-22) are in place and we 
are looking forward to a very enjoyable convention with lots of participants from both sides 
of the border.  We appreciate the willingness of several from the NER (including especially 
the HUB division) to contribute to the program.  We are excited that the speaker for the 
banquet will be Jason Shron (founder of Rapido Trains, Inc.).  I also want to express 
appreciation for the great coverage the convention has receiveŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ /ƻǳǇƭŜǊΦέ 
 

A motion was made by Director Katta to accept all of the reports as provided.  This motion was 
seconded by Director Dennis and passed by unanimous vote. 

 
4. Financial Matters 

a. NER Treasurer McKenney called attention to the final report of the ad hoc Investment 
Committee, which had been distributed to the Directors previously and are included in 
these minutes as Attachment (7).  After his overview, Director Katta moved, seconded 
by Director Dennis, that the report be approved as submitted.  The motion passed by 
unanimous vote.   

b. ¢ƻ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴdations, Director Dennis moved, seconded by 
Director Katta, to amend the NER By-Laws as shown below.  This motion passed by 
unanimous vote. 
 
Amend Article V- Standing Committees, paragraph E of General Provisions so that the clause 
shall read: 

 
άThe Standing Committees are Nominating, Ballot, Convention, Audit, Membership, 
Investment, Model Contest, and Photo Contest, but the President or BOD may create such 
other Standing Committees as are deemed necessary.έ 

 
Amend Article V by adding a new section describing the Investment Committee as follows: 
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άInvestment Committee 
 

A. The Investment Committee shall consist of the Chairperson, appointed by the 
President, the NER Treasurer, and at least two (2) other members as the 
Chairperson shall appoint. 
 

B. ¢ƘŜ ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ǎƘŀƭƭ ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǾŜǎǘƳŜƴǘ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ b9wΩǎ ƛƴǾŜǎǘŜŘ 
funds annually and determine whether 1) the funds are invested according to 
the NER Investment Policy as then in effect and 2) the investments are 
performing satisfactorily in comparison to appropriate benchmarks and with 
consideration of the then current investment environment. 
 

C. The committee shall submit a report of its findings. 
 

D. The committee shall review the BOD-adopted Investment Policy periodically 
and provide to the Board recommendations with respect to any changes in the 
Investment Policy that may be required due to changing markets or market 
conditions.έ 

 

c. Director Katta moved, seconded by Director Dennis to amend the NER Operations 
Manual regarding the NER Treasurer, Section 4, Investments, so that it reads in its 
entirety as shown below.  This motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 
άInvestments 
 
The Directors shall designate moneys to be invested with endowment funds. A vote of the 
Directors is required to direct the Treasurer or second signatory to withdraw moneys from 
such funds. Income and/or principal from such funds may be spent as designated by the 
Directors. The Treasurer shall implement the investment changes recommended by the 
Investment Committee.έ 

 

d. Treasurer McKenney explained the history of the NER investment portfolio as told to 
him by prior officers and directors.  Years ago, NER Directors faced a severe liquidity 
situation, not of their making, and were challenged to provide appropriate services to 
members when the Region suffered from periods of inadequate financial resources.  
¢ƘŜ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎ ǊŜǎƻƭǾŜŘ ǘƻ ǊŜōǳƛƭŘ ǘƘŜ wŜƎƛƻƴΩǎ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ǊŜǎŜǊǾŜǎ ōȅ ǇǊǳŘŜƴǘ financial 
management and investing in balanced portfolios.  That rebuilding plan successfully 
concluded by 2013, when the Board voted to maintain a minimum investment portfolio 
of $50,000 which would produce annual investment returns that would enable the 
Region to 1) support its obligation to supply NER Life Members with their promised 
benefits, 2) have routine distributions of part of the growth of the funds to its active 
divisions, 3) support a strong NMRA Achievement Program, and 4) afford better 
communication and other services within and among the divisions and Region. 
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Director Katta moved, seconded by Director Dennis to replace in the Operations Manual the 
άLƴǾŜǎǘƳŜƴǘ tƘƛƭƻǎƻǇƘȅ ŀƴŘ DǳƛŘŜƭƛƴŜǎέ ŀnd Appendix A with the re-write shown below.  
This motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 
άNORTHEASTERN REGION NMRA INVESTMENT POLICY 

 
 
I.   STATEMENT OF PURPOSE OF NER INVESTMENT POLICY: This policy formalizes an investment 
framework established by the Board of Directors whereby the NER was to maintain a minimum 
investment portfolio of $50,000 with the objective of producing annual investment returns 
enabling the NER to 1) support its obligation to supply NER Life Members with their promised 
benefits, 2) permit routine distributions of part of the growth of the funds to its active divisions, 
3) support a strong NMRA Achievement Program, and 4) afford better communication and 
other services within and among the divisions and the Region. 
 
II.  RESPONSIBILITIES: The responsibilities and authority of the NER Treasurer and the 
Investment Committee are set forth in the Bylaws of the NER, Articles IV and V. 
 
III. INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES:   Asset growth, exclusive of contributions and withdrawals, should 
be consistent with relevant market indices and exceed the rate of inflation. 
 
IV. INVESTMENT GUIDELINES 

A. Qualifying Assets All assets selected for the portfolio must have a readily ascertainable 
market value and must be readily marketable.  The following types of investments are approved 
for investment: 

1) Cash and equivalents such as certificates of deposit 
2) Mutual funds 
3) Money market funds  

 
B. The following types of assets or transactions are expressly prohibited: commodities, futures and 

options, private placements, warrants, securities purchased on margin, short selling, real estate, 
and venture capital. 

C. Asset Allocation 
1) Asset Mix:  The portfolio shall be managed according to the following ranges of asset 

allocation: 

Asset Class Minimum Allocations Maximum Allocations 

Equities 50% 70% 

Fixed Income 15% 45% 

Cash (maturities less than 12 months) 2% 35% 

2) Risk:  The portfolio as a whole shall be average in risk with an emphasis on high quality 
mutual funds in terms of financial strength. 

3) Costs:  The Committee will be sensitive to costs while managing this portfolio. 
4) Proxy Voting:  The Committee shall appoint a member to vote all proxies. 
5) Rebalancing the portfolio shall occur when actual asset class balances are outside their 
ŀƭƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴ ǊŀƴƎŜǎ ōȅ ƳƻǊŜ ǘƘŀƴ ǘŜƴ ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘŀƎŜ Ǉƻƛƴǘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŀǘ ŎƭŀǎǎΩ ŀƭƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴ ǊŀƴƎŜΣ ōǳǘ 
generally not more frequently than every twelve months.έ 
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e. CǊƻƳ ǇŀƎŜ н ƻŦ ǘƘŜ LƴǘŜǊƛƳ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΣ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊ aŎYŜƴƴŜȅ ǎǘŀǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ b9w 
Convention Treasurer Oliver had found a bank suitable for use in managing the NER 
Convention funds.  Director Van Bokkelen moved, seconded by Director Dennis for the 
NER BOD to adopt the following resolution.  The motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 
άWHEREAS, the NER Convention Treasurer has determined it to be in the best interest of the 
NER and the NER Convention Committee to establish a banking relationship with TD Bank, 
be it:  

 
RESOLVED, that the NER Treasurer, Peter McKenney, and the NER Convention Treasurer, 
Roger Oliver, are authorized on behalf of the NER to execute and deliver to said bank a duly 
signed original of a completed banking document required by said bank to open accounts 
therein, and that the authority to transact business, including but not limited to the 
maintenance of savings, checking and other accounts by the NER, shall be as follows:  the 
NER officials authorized to sign checks and act on behalf of the NER on these accounts shall 
include the NER Treasurer, NER Convention Chair (currently David Insley), and the NER 
Convention Treasurer and their successors, and they are further authorized to take any 
other action that may be required to open these accounts for the purpose of the NER 
Convention Committee.έ  

f. The Directors discussed the requirement of an Annual Report from each division 

(Bylaws Article IX, Section 2, Paragraphs F, G, & H) due by May 1 and concluded that 

this was a worthwhile requirement and should be met by all divisions.  Secretary 

Faulter volunteered to send out reminders to all divisions seeking their compliance. 

g. NER Treasurer McKenney asked for volunteers to serve on an NER budget task force 
which would develop a draft budget to be proposed to the Board by its next meeting.  
He also asked for committee chairs to submit budget requests for committee activities 
no later than March 31. 

 
5. Other new business 

a. Director Katta questioned statements being made in regard to a potential NER 
convention in 2019 in the NYC/LI area.  President Doehring reinforced his expectation 
of such an event and requested that Director Katta take that message back to the 
Sunrise Trail Division for consideration. 

 
6. Schedule for next meeting 

The next meeting is scheduled for Sunday, May 15, 2016 at 7:00 pm, and again will be 
conducted via Go-To-Meeting. 

 

7. President Doehring called for adjournment at 10:53 pm. 
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Attachment (1) 

 

 

 

Northeastern Region NMRA 

Board of Directors Meeting 

Tuesday, March 8, 2016 

7:30 pm to 9:30 pm 

 

Call in information  

¶ Please join my meeting. 
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/661555205 
  

¶ Use your microphone and speakers (VoIP) ς a headset is recommended.  Or, call in using your 
telephone. 

  
Dial +1 (312) 757-3121 
Access Code: 661-555-205 
Audio PIN: Shown after joining the meeting 
  
Meeting ID: 661-555-205 
Proposed  Agenda  

1. Call to order 

2. Any additional agenda items?  Approval of the agenda 

3. Call for the standard reports: (note that reports may just be summarized if previously submitted, 

no need to re-hash 

1. tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΣ ŀƴŘ ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ƻŦ ŀŎǘƛƻƴ ƛǘŜƳǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ мκрκс .h5 ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΥ 

i. !Ŏǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ Ŏŀƭƭ ŦƻǊ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ƛƴ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ΧΦΦ this item delegated to 

{ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅ CŀǳƭǘŜǊΧΦΦ ŎƭƻǎŜŘ 

ii. Action to review the NMRA roster and verify that all NER Directors are members 

and provide the info back to NMRA HQ 

 

 

https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/661555205
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iii. Action to contact the 3 division superintendents for the MA Area Director 

position and solicit candidates to replace Gerald Abegg 

iv. Action to update the NER Convention handbook replacing names of former 

ŎƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴ ƻŦŦƛŎƛŀƭǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǘƛǘƭŜǎ Χ ŘŜƭŜƎŀǘŜŘ ǘƻ /ƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ /ƘŀƛǊ 

Insley 

v. Action to work with Webmaster Poor and Coupler Editor Paston  to insure the 

next edition of The Coupler got out on time, got posted on the website and that 

an e-mail blast went out notifying of the posting 

vi. Action to develop a proposal to purchase a Go-To-Meeting account and bring to 

the next BOD meeting for approval 

2. {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΣ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ ƻŦ мκрκмс .h5 ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎ 

3. ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΣ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ ƻŦ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ 

4. Office Manager Report 

5. Convention Committee Report including discussion on Convention Treasurer Oliver 

proposal on registration fee 

6. Achievement Program Report 

7. Webmaster Report 

8. ¢ƘŜ /ƻǳǇƭŜǊ 9ŘƛǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 

9. Strategic Planning Committee Report 

10. Nominating Committee Report 

11. Long Island/NYC Area Director Report 

12. New York State Area Director Report 

13. New Jersey Area Director Report 

14. CT/RI Area Director Report 

15. MA Area Director Report 

16. Northern New England Area Director Report 

17. Canadian Maritimes Area Director Report 
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4. Additional financial issues and actions: 

1. Report of the ad hoc Investment Committee and adoption of amendments to bylaws as 

recommended 

2. Adoption of resolution to open NER Convention Committee banking account at TD Bank 

3. Requirement of Annual Report from each division (Bylaws Article IX, Section 2, 

Paragraphs F, G, & H): due by May 1 

4. NER Budget Process:  Call for volunteers 

 

5. Other new business ?? 

 
6. Schedule Next Meeting ς Proposed ??? 
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Attachment (2) 

To:  Board of Directors, Northeastern Region of the NMRA 

From: Peter McKenney, NER Treasurer 

Date: March 6, 2016 

Interim Report 

 

Cash Management The cash balance as of February 29 was $3,046, lower than anticipated at 

this time due to an emergency expenditure, approved by President Doehring, of $630 on 

February 22 for Sitelock Security Fix (one-year subscription) due to the hacking of the NERôs 

website.   Because the NER supports websites for six of its divisions, the NER had to acquire six 

more licenses, otherwise its costs would have been only $90.  The Board may want to review the 

scope of support of division websites to bear in the future.   Cash balance is adequate for 

anticipated expenditures for the foreseeable future, although the margin for emergency situations 

is lower than previously. 

 

Investment Portfolio Per instructions from the ad hoc Investment Committee, all of the mutual 

funds in the investment portfolio were sold in late January.  The sales proceeds have been 

maintained in the RBC money market fund.  These will be reinvested as soon as a standing 

Investment Committee is formed.  The value of the investment portfolio has declined almost 

$6,000 since the beginning of the fiscal year (July 1, 2015).  The current value of the portfolio is 

$46,311. 

 

Ad hoc Investment Committee Report  I encourage the Directors to implement the 

recommendations of the Committee at their earliest opportunity so that a standing Investment 

Committee can be formed and implement and follow the proposed Investment Policy.   

 

Purpose of the NER Investment Portfolio 

In the process of developing these investment policy and structure recommendations, the 

financial history of the NER was reviewed to generate a statement of the purpose of the NER 

investment portfolio.  Larry Cannon was a major source of this background information and past 

presidents Ken May and Glen Glasstetter also provided information.  The following is the full 

statement of purpose of the portfolio, based on their input: 

 

Years ago, NER Directors faced a severe liquidity situation, not of their making, and were 

challenged to provide appropriate services to members when the Region suffered from periods of 

inadequate financial resources.  The Directors resolved to rebuild the Regionôs financial 

reserves by prudent financial management and investing in balanced portfolios.  That rebuilding 

plan successfully concluded by 2013, when the Board voted to maintain a minimum investment 

portfolio of $50,000 which would produce annual investment returns that would enable the 

Region to 1) support its obligation to supply NER Life Members with their promised benefits, 2) 

have routine distributions of part of the growth of the funds to its active divisions, 3) support a 

strong NMRA Achievement Program, and 4) afford better communication and other services 

within and among the divisions and Region. 
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Budget Process for Fiscal Year Ending June 2017 Anyone interested in participating in 

the drafting of the budget for the next fiscal year should identify themselves to the President or 

Treasurer.  The budget process will commence this month and result in a proposed budget 

drafted in time for the Board to consider it at its next meeting (May?).  Also, anyone who is in 

charge of an NER cost center (funded by the general NER funds) should provide a proposal for 

budgeted expenditures no later than March 31. 

 

Standing Investment Committee If the Board adopts the proposed changes recommended by 

the ad hoc Investment Committee, President Doehring will appoint a chair for the new Standing 

Investment Committee.  The new chair will appoint at least two others who are knowledgeable in 

managing investments portfolios to also serve on the new committee.  Please help identify 

candidates for these positions and provide suggestions to President Doehring. 

 

NER Convention Treasurer Roger Oliver has identified a bank that can provide the NER 

Convention Committee with needed accessibility and services at no cost, TD Bank.  To open an 

account, the Board will need to adopt the following resolution:   

 

WHEREAS, the NER Convention Treasurer has determined it to be in the best interest of the 

NER and the NER Convention Committee to establish a banking relationship with TD Bank, be 

it:  

 

RESOLVED, that the NER Treasurer, Peter McKenney, and the NER Convention Treasurer, 

Roger Oliver, are authorized on behalf of the NER to execute and deliver to said bank a duly 

signed original of a completed banking document required by said bank to open accounts 

therein, and that the authority to transact business, including but not limited to the maintenance 

of savings, checking and other accounts by the NER, shall be as follows:  the NER officials 

authorized to sign checks and act on behalf of the NER on these accounts shall include the NER 

Treasurer, NER Convention Chair (currently David Insley), and the NER Convention Treasurer 

and their successors, and they are further authorized to take any other action that may be 

required to open these accounts for the purpose of the NER Convention Committee.  

 

Once the Board adopts the above resolution, the bank will require the NER Secretary to certify a 

copy of the minutes that contain this resolution and submit the certified minutes to the bank, 

along with some other documents, in order for the NER to open a checking account for the NER 

Convention Committee.  When the new account is available, Ken May will be able to transfer the 

current balance of funds from the existing account to the new one. 
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Requirement of Annual Report of Divisions to NER  The NER By-Laws contain a 

requirement that all divisions submit an Annual Report by May 1.  Article IX, Section 2, 

Paragraphs F, G, and H.
1
  My predecessor as NER Treasurer, Larry Cannon, advocated for 

enforcing this requirement so that the NER would: 

1. Satisfy the requirement of the NMRA pertaining to legitimate uses of the semi-annual 
dues rebate remittances for NMRA purposes, 

2. Have evidence that the divisions were complying with IRS regulations regarding 
charitable purposes, and 

3. Obtain comprehensive information of every division that the NER could use to develop 
action plans for providing appropriate assistance to the divisions, a challenging task 
given that divisions often have far different circumstances. 

 

Other beneficial uses of these reports:   

1. Informing the NER at least annually of any change of division leadership. 
2. Providing the strategic planners with very useful data to use as the NER undergoes a 

strategic planning process 
3. Informing each divisionΩǎ members of how their division is situated and what their 

leaders are striving to accomplish.   
 

If the NER leadership sees little value in these reports and does not wish to have such reports 

submitted in the future, then the Board should amend the By-Laws to remove this requirement.  

If the NER sees value in these reports, then the By-Laws should be adhered to.  Although the By-

Laws require that the reports be submitted directly to the NER president, it would be most useful 

if the president would regularly share these reports with all NER officers, directors, and 

committee chairs.  A recent example of such a report is attached. 

                                                 
1
 F. Each NER Division shall submit an Annual Report to the NER President which shall include 

the 

following information: 

(1) Division officers' names and addresses; 

(2) Membership figures and requirements; 

(3) Meeting types, frequency, and attendance thereat; 

(4) General financial status; 

(5) Publication name and circulation, if any; 

(6) Any changes in Division Constitution; and 

(7) Any other information or problems. 

G. The Division Annual Report shall be submitted to the President by May 1 or an earlier date 

established by 

the President and notified by means of NER publications or mail. 

H. Failure to provide Division Annual Reports may be cause for suspension or revocation of the 

Division 
Charter by the BOD. 



 

 

16 

 



 

 

17 

 



 

 

18 

 



 

 

19 

 

 
 

 
 

  



 

 

20 

 

Attachment (3) 
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Attachment (4) 
 
 
 
Achievement Program Roundup 
 
As we look forward to a GREAT Convention this fall in Albany, I would like to remind everyone that we 
delight at each yearly convention in recognizing all in The NER that earned AP program plaques during 
the previous year. This fall we wilƭ ŀŎǘǳŀƭƭȅ ƘƻƴƻǊ ŀƭƭ ǊŜŎƛǇƛŜƴǘǎ ǎƛƴŎŜ ǘƘŜ Ŧŀƭƭ нлмп ŎƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴΧ¢²h 
YEARS WORTH. We decided to do this last fall when our convention was held in the Mid-Eastern Region, 
and not many of our own could attend. As of this writing (first week of March) we have a list 42 people 
ǘƻ ōŜ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛȊŜŘΦ LŦ ȅƻǳǊ ƴŀƳŜ ƛǎ ƭƛǎǘŜŘ ōŜƭƻǿ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ Ǉƭŀƴ ƻƴ ŀǘǘŜƴŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŦŀƭƭΧƻǊ ŀǘ 
ƭŜŀǎǘ ǘƘŜ ōŀƴǉǳŜǘ ƻƴ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅ ƴƛƎƘǘ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ мтΧŀƴŘ ƎŜǘ ȅƻǳǊ Ƨǳǎǘ ŘǳŜΦ ²Ŝ ǿƛƭƭ ƻŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ŀŘŘ ǎƻƳŜ 
names between now and then. So plan to be there! 
 
As everyone knows the AP program includes credit for participating in operations sessions on model 
railroads. Plenty of great opportunities exist both locally and regionally for you to log hours towards 
your Chief Dispatcher certificate. The Albany Pacemaker Convention, September 15 through 18 offers 
Ƴŀƴȅ ǎǳŎƘ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘƛŜǎΦ LŦ ǘƘŜ ŘŀǘŜ Ƙŀǎ ƴƻǘ ȅŜǘ ǇŀǎǎŜŘ ȅƻǳ ƳƛƎƘǘ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ /b¸ 5ƛǾƛǎƛƻƴΩǎ 
άhǇǎ Ψǘƛƭ ¸ƻǳ 5ǊƻǇέ ǿŜŜƪŜƴŘ ǎŎƘŜŘǳƭŜŘ ŦƻǊ !ǇǊƛƭ мс ŀƴŘ мтΦ !ǘ ǘƘƛǎ ƭŀǘŜ ŘŀǘŜ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ǇŀǊǘicipate 
please call me (Bill Brown) at 315-454-2516. Leave your name and phone number if I do not answer. You 
can see all the details at www.CNYNMRA.org . 
 
Lastly I would like to mention that the Albany convention will feature visits to some of the best model 
railroads IN THE WORLD!  Several of the layouts that are open for visits feature folks who have excelled 
in the Achievement Program earning their Master aƻŘŜƭ wŀƛƭǊƻŀŘŜǊ ŘŜǎƛƎƴŀǘƛƻƴΦ 5ƻƴΩǘ Ƴƛǎǎ ǘƘŜ 
fabulous layouts of Bob Hamm MMR, Andy Clermont MMR and Kevin Surman MMR, as well as several 
others that are WORLD RENOWNED and have been featured in international publications. Each of these 
MMRs would be happȅ ǘƻ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ŀƴȅ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǉǳŜǎǘΦ 5ƻƴΩǘ Ǉŀǎǎ ǳǇ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ŦƻǊ ŀ 
FABULOUS convention. 
 
Those being honored at the Albany convention for the Achievement Program (in the order first 
achieved): 
 
Andy Reynolds 

Arthur Ellis 

Bob Vickery 

Brian Osberg 

Bruce De Young 

Charles Cole 

Charles Stevens 

David Dekonski 

David Kiley 

David Metal 

Drew James 

Ed Koehler 

Erich Whitney 

Linda Bergemann 

Lucien Champagne 

Michael Ryan 

Mike Grahame 

Rick Mills 

Robert Bennett 

Robert Dennis 

Russell Norris 

Scott Russell 

Steve Erickson 

Susan Osberg 

Susan Osberg 

Thomas Oxnard 

Thomas Wortmann 

Van S Fehr 

Vincent Gallogly 

William Rooke 

 

http://www.cnynmra.org/
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Fred Dellaiacono 

George Landow 

Gerald Covino 

Glenn Glasstetter 

Howard Dwyer 

James Van Bokkelen 

Jeff Hanke 

John Doehring 

John Feraca 

Justin Maguire 

Keith Shoneman 

Kenneth Faulter 
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Attachment (5) 
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